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Minutes of the Meeting Held

October 17, 2006

The Delaware Harness Racing Commission met for a meeting at Harrington Raceway, Harrington, Delaware at 10:15 a.m. on Tuesday, October 17, 2006.

Commission Members Present

	Robert L. Everett, Commissioner, Acting Chair

	Mary Ann Lambertson, Commissioner

	George P. Staats, Commissioner

	Kenneth Williamson, Commissioner


Absent

	Beth Steele, Chair


Others Present

	Phil Bangle, Deputy Attorney General
	Charles Lockhart, V.P. Harness Racing Dover Downs

	Dr. Jay Baldwin, Commission Bleeder Veterinarian
	William Millman, Paddock Inspector

	James Boese, General Manager, HRI
	Richard Moyer

	Karen Craft, Facilities Manager, HRI
	Patricia Murphy, Deputy Attorney General

	Salvatore DiMario, Executive Director, DSOA
	Jo-Ann Price, Paralegal

	Dr. John Eagling, D.M.V.
	Berna Richards

	Scott Egger, Presiding Judge
	Brian Richards

	Hugh J. Gallagher, DDA, Administrator, DHRC
	Joseph Strug, Lab Director, Dalare Associates

	John R. Garey, Esq.
	Pamela Washington, Court Reporter First State

	Louise Kinsey, Operations Support Specialist
	Kimberly A. Wilson, Commission Counsel


Call to Order/Welcome

Commissioner Everett, Acting Chair, called the public session of the meeting to order at 10:29 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  

Approval of Minutes

Commissioner Lambertson made a Motion to approve the September 26, 2006 Minutes as written.  Commissioner Staats seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  

Old Business

· Order:  The Orders for Rules 2 and 8 were signed by the Commissioners.  
· Proposed Safety Vests Language:  Mr. Gallagher read his proposed rule and said he appreciates the tracks taking the impetus to enact house rules, but it is the business of the Commission to adopt a rule.  This is a critical issue and we have to do everything we can to protect racing and the betting public.  This proposed rule would follow the current Safety Helmet rule, and the BETA standard is currently worn by many of our drivers.  Mr. Gallagher prefers that BETA be adopted as the minimum acceptable standard.  Any violation of the rule would be addressed by a fine and/or suspension.  If a better standard than BETA is established, the Commission could require drivers to upgrade their vests.   The BETA 5 vests are less rigid and more comfortable than some other vests.  Comfort is important as well as safety when racing.  National standards for safety equipment will be discussed at a November meeting in California.  Mr. DiMario agreed there is a need for the vest, but asked for flexibility in the standard adopted by the Commission since there is no national standard.  He also asked that drivers speak to the Commission before any rule is formally adopted.  He will invite several horsemen to the November Commission meeting.  
New Business

Dr. Fincher Passed Away:  Doc Baldwin announced Dr. Kim Fincher, a part-time veterinarian for the Commission, passed away recently.  He asked everyone to remember her family, friends and clients in their prayers.  
Report from Administrator

· Good Meet at Harrington:  There has been a good working relationship between management at HRI and the Administrator, the Commission office and the Judge’s Office.  Out of 11,000 horses raced to date, there have only been two redraws.  Communications have been exemplary.  All interactions have been productive and healthy.  It’s been a very good meet.
· Rules Committee:  The Committee was proceeding through rules review chronologically, but will now move to Rule 8 to deal with EPO rule changes and confirmatory tests.  Mr. Gallagher has been working with Mr. Strug with EPO screening tests with Elisa kits and other medications. The Committee needs to deal with problems in existing rules.  There was unanimous agreement to move to Rule 8 to provide clarity and eliminate contradictions.

Public Comment

None offered.
Appeal

Brian Richards (HAR-130-06 and HAR-131-06):  Phil Bangle appeared for the State, with John Garey, Esq. for Mr. Richards.  This appeal was from two Class 5 (Cimetidine) positives for different races.  The appeals were consolidated, and there was a stipulation as to all liability for the positive tests.  At issue was the penalty only.  At 11:28 a.m., after hearing all the evidence, Commissioner Staats moved to close the hearing, Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.  
· Deliberations:  After discussion, Commissioner Everett made a Motion that the recommended fines, loss of purse, the testing costs, and appeal costs remain unchanged.  Commissioner Staats seconded.  Commissioner Lambertson agreed, with Commissioner Williamson opposing.  A recall of the votes was called, and the votes remained the same.  The Motion passed with a majority in favor.  A final decision will be prepared and presented for signature at the next Commission meeting.  Any appeal of the Decision would be 30 days from the date of mailing.  
Executive Session

Having no further business, at 11:41 a.m., Commissioner Lambertson made a Motion to adjourn to Executive Session to discuss personnel issues.  Commissioner Staats seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  

Public Session

Public Session was called to Order at 12:10 p.m.  No further comments were offered.
Upcoming Events
· Rules Committee
October 31

10:15 at DDA, Secretary’s Conference Room
· Regular Meeting
November 14

10:15 at Dover Downs
Adjournment

At 12:11 p.m., having no further business, Commissioner Williamson moved to adjourn, Commissioner Staats seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
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